
From Pastor Phill 
   
How dare you say that in church!  I was recently admonished that, in church, nothing 
said of a political nature is appropriate – after all, we believe in separation of church 
and state. So do I. So did Thomas Jefferson – what follows is a quote from the National 
Park Service website, NPS.gov: 
 

Thomas Jefferson, in his letter to the Danbury Baptists reiterates that 
religion is a matter which lies solely between Man & his God, that he owes 
account to none other for his faith or his worship, that the legitimate powers 
of government reach actions only, & not opinions, I contemplate with 
sovereign reverence that act of the whole American people which declared 
that their legislature should "make no law respecting an establishment of 
religion, or prohibiting the free exercise thereof," thus building a wall of 
separation between Church & State. 

 

The doctrine of separation of church and state, stated in the Constitution, means that 
no government in this nation may establish a religion and require our fealty to it. The 
authors referred, of course, to the Church of England, established by their government. 
If you dissented, that is, adhered to a different confession of Christ, you could be jailed. 
No wonder the framers wrote that possibility out of our Constitution! 
 

In 1954 Eisenhower signed a law, spoken of as the Johnson Amendment, sponsored by 
Lyndon Johnson, that essentially threatened the non-profit status of an organization 
that endorsed a particular candidate. Italics are mine. Behind that, interestingly, was 
Johnson’s desire to muzzle two non-profits that were campaigning against him, having 
branded him a “closet Communist.” The law threatened non-profit status. 
 

“The Johnson Amendment prohibits registered 501(c)(3) organizations — which include 
some religious congregations but also other nonprofits — from endorsing political 
candidates and participating in political campaigns, at the risk of losing their nonprofit 
status.”  

 

That’s a quote from the Religious News Service (RNS) website, May 4, 2017, the day 
President Trump signed an Executive Order gutting enforcement of that law, under 
which enforcement has been attempted only a few times, twice against churches. 
 

The impact of the Johnson Amendment was intended to be exactly the opposite of 
what the First Amendment of the Constitution says. Remember, the Constitution says 
the government will not interfere in freedom of religion;  
 

Worship Schedule 

Saturdays – 4 PM 
Sundays – 9 AM 

 

Bible Studies 

Sundays 

Bible Class – 10:15 AM  
(Parish Hall) 

 

Mondays 
Women's Bible Study – 
9:30 AM (Parish Hall) 

 

Tuesdays 
Read Scripture  

Women’s Bible Study -  
2:00 PM (Parish Hall) 

 

Wednesdays 
Bible Class - 9:30 AM 

(Parish Hall) 
 

Fridays 
Men's Bible Study - 9:00 AM 

1st, 3rd & 5th Friday  
(Parish Hall) 

 

Bible Class  
10:30 AM (Parish Hall) 

 

Office Hours 
Mon. – Thur. 7:30-3:30 pm 

Fri. 7:30-1:00 pm 
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As the temperature becomes a little cooler around here (at least in the morning!), we are reminded that October is upon 
us—a time when many celebrate Halloween, or as it was once known, “All Hallows’ Eve.” This day has its roots in 
Christian tradition as the eve of All Saints’ Day, a time to remember the saints who have gone before us in faith. 
However, for many, it has become a night filled with costumes, spooky decorations, and candy. As Christians, we have 
the opportunity to engage with this cultural celebration in a meaningful way, not with fear but with faith, courage, and 
love. 
 

In Isaiah 35:4-5, we hear God’s reassuring words: “Say to those who have an anxious heart, ‘Be strong; fear not! Behold, 
your God will come with vengeance, with the recompense of God. He will come and save you.’ Then the eyes of the blind 
shall be opened, and the ears of the deaf unstopped.” 
 

These words remind us that even in the midst of uncertainty (and there is plenty of that these days), darkness, or fear, 
we have no reason to be anxious (even with the upcoming elections!). Our God is with us, mighty to save, and He calls us 
to be lights in the world. This message is particularly relevant during this season. While Halloween can sometimes focus 
on images of fear and darkness, we are called to be people of light, sharing the hope and peace we have in Christ. 
 

Instead of withdrawing from Halloween or seeing it as something to be avoided, let us seize this moment to engage our 
community! Just as Jesus stepped into the world to bring light into darkness, we can use this time to reach out to our 
neighbors - and sharing a kind word is a simple way to be present in the lives of those around us, perhaps even giving a 
word of encouragement or an invitation to church. It’s an opportunity to open doors—both literally and figuratively—for 
conversations about faith, family, and the hope we have in Jesus. 
 

We are arranging with the parents and children of Schole to go to Solstice (at their request) to have a little celebration in 
which we can be that light. 
 
 

From Pastor Mark 
 

by Roger Hicks, 

 

 

the Johnson Amendment said non-profits dare not speak about candidates,or campaign for them, and now even that 
won’t be enforced. 
 

Doesn’t matter. We Missouri Synod Lutherans get nervous when our pastors veer too close to the political – see the 
first line of this article. We should stick, in the pulpit, to Biblical truths and not get caught up in cultural conflict, right? 
 

What about instances in which Biblical truth directly conflicts with the culture into which those truths are preached? 
Should the church be silent on Biblical issues such as murder when the culture has deemed that word does not apply to 
the unborn? If I say that abortion without limits is celebrated by one party’s platform, note, not a candidate, and preach 
that murder is wrong in God’s eyes, is that political speech? Pick another issue, same-sex marriage, yes, the law of the 
land, yes, sin in the eyes of God. Should the preacher ignore the insult to God’s Word of that law in order not to offend 
listeners who believe in that legal freedom? Why come to church if not to hear what God says in His Word? His Word 
condemns behavior and His Word saves the sinner, and we ought to hear it all. 
 

So, how about this: I won’t endorse a political candidate from the pulpit. I cannot in good conscience refrain from 
decrying the tilt away from God’s truths we are experiencing in this nation; you can, are free to, decide whether there 
are parties or candidates or laws or propositions that support or oppose that increasing anti-Biblical tilt, and whether or 
not to vote for any of them. But, coming to Crown of Life, don’t be surprised to hear words from me that run counter to 
the cultural norms around us. We are a counter-culture church. 
 

And we are a church that recognizes Scripture as the source and norm of the teaching in the church; we are a church 
that recognizes each of us is a fallen, sinful human being; we are a church that recognizes we are condemned to hell 
without the intervention of the Man on the cross, the One who died that we may be free of eternal punishment; and 
we are a church that sings and prays and communes together at the foot of the cross no matter what the rest of the 
world might think of us. 
 

May God bless us all as we navigate the interminable calls, texts, ads, and other interferences from the political world in 
this season. This is the month of Oktoberfest and Reformation – let’s dwell on those cultural norms! 
  

         Pastor Phill 
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If you are interested in joining us, let me know. We are also planning our Oktoberfest celebration for October 11th! This 
will be a time to celebrate the German heritage of the LCMS and fellowship with our members and guests at Beardsley 
Park from 4:00pm to 8:00pm. We will be sharing brats with sauerkraut, potatoes, and pretzels and listening to accordion 
music while playing cornhole and euchre for your team which is made up of elder zones. You can sign up in the church 
office. 
 

So, this October, let’s take Isaiah’s words to heart: “Be strong; fear not!” Rather than seeing Halloween as a time of fear, 
let us see it as a chance for outreach, to show our community the love of Christ. Whether you participate in this Solstice 
activity, Octoberfest, or some other celebration, let your light shine brightly. We do not fear the darkness because we 
know the One who has conquered it. 
 

May God give you strength and courage as you step out in faith this season, trusting that He goes before you, opening 
eyes and ears to the message of His saving grace. 
 

In Christ's love, 
Pastor Mark 
 

Food service begins at 5 pm 
 

$10 per person includes: Brats, Hotdogs, Sauerkraut, Potato Salad, Chips, 
Pretzels, Dessert, Beer, Soda, Water 

 

Enjoy live accordion music, bag toss, Euchre, dancing 
Limited picnic tables and handicapped seating available,  

bring a lawn chair 
 

Deadline for sign-up is October 6th 

OKTOBERFEST SIGN-UP 
 

Friday, October 11  
from 4 - 8 pm 
Beardsley Park  

12755 W Beardsley Rd 
Sun City West 

 

$10 per person includes: Brats, 
Hotdogs, Sauerkraut, Potato Salad, 
Chips, Pretzels, Dessert, Beer, Soda,  

and Water 
 

Enjoy live accordion music, bag toss, 
Euchre, and dancing 

 

Deadline for sign-up is October 6th 
 

YES! We’d love to attend Oktoberfest! 
 

Tickets Needed: _____________ 
 
________ Tickets x $10 = ________Total 
 
________ Cash                ________Check 
 

Please make checks payable to: 
Crown of Life Lutheran Church 
 

Please place from and payment in the 
Oktoberfest box in the church office.  
 

When you arrive, you will check in at 
the main gate and receive your 
wristband.   



             
 

  

 
 

 
October 5/6: 

Dave & Judy Brodzeller 
in celebration of their 

20th wedding 
anniversary.  

 

October 5/6: 
Jim & Denise Trevarrow 
in celebration of their 

42nd wedding 
anniversary.   

 

October 5/6: 
Christine Escobar in 

honor of husband Ted’s 
3rd anniversary in 

heaven.     
 

October 11/12: 
Anne Hagen in loving 

memory of husband’s 15 
years in heaven.  

 

October 26/27: 
Lowell & Ginett Janssen 
in celebration of their 

30th wedding 
anniversary.  

 
 
 
 

If you would like to sign up for 
flowers, please sign the 

flower book that is in the 
Narthex, right outside the 

Parish Hall.  Flowers are $45. 
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LWML NEWS 
Darlene Markle 

 

This year’s Lutheran Women in Mission theme is  
“Ready to Serve” based on Luke 1:38. As redeemed  
children of God, Lutheran Women in Mission give thanks for the opportunity to serve 
others as we have been served, that Jesus is our Lord and that He came for all the 
nations, and to respond with our mite offerings to support God’s mission. Our example 
has been the widow and her mites. The offerings she made were observed by our Lord 
leading Him to share that her copper coins, her mites, were “everything she had to live 
on.” (Mark 12:43) May our mite offerings be blessed for our Lord’s kingdom. 
 

We are celebrating LWML Sunday the first weekend October 5/6 by serving as greeters 
and ushers and we could use more help.  Please sign up at the Information Desk if you 
would like to participate. In fact, if you enjoy meeting new people, please show our ten 
new women members all LWML has for them!  There are many opportunities  to serve 
and there’s an extensive list of “Martha” ministries ready for you to pick up.  Speaking 
of Martha’s, I have noticed jobs in the church being done by quiet workers. I saw a lady 
bring in a case of wine for communion and then I saw her leave with the Pastors’ 
vestments. There are other, behind-the -scene “Martha’s” like those who make copies 
and handmade cards for our prayer team to write send out. Someone  buys decorative 
paper plates and napkins for our Griefshare group and just tucks them away in 
the cupboard  quietly.  I’m betting there are many more.  The Bible tells us that Anna 
quietly remained in the church praying for others and many women followed Jesus to 
Galilee to attend to Him. Our church is full of “Martha’s” and that’s to God’s glory! 
 

We had our first meeting on September 10th in the Chapel and it was  recorded by our 
tech specialist, Zach Mulso. Now those who may not be able to attend can email Zach 
or the church office for acces to the recording. 
 

Go to the church website, colchurch.com, to look for LWML meetings to see our latest 
speakers and up-to-date happenings.  It's also a blessing for those who have moved 
away. 
 

October is Pastor Appreciation Month. They are heralds of the cross!  Be sure to tell 
them how special they are to you!  
 

We are headed out to Wickenburg on Saturday, October 26th for the Fall 
Celebration.  The cost is $8.00 for registration and that includes lunch.  I do need to 
have a head count by the 20th so be sure to sign up at the Welcome Table. We are 
carpooling. Please meet in the church parking lot by 7:15 am.  More information will be 
on the flyer at the Welcome Table.  
 

There is a Women’s Retreat in January at  
Crown Plaza Phoenix Airport Hotel. “Rejoice  
in Hope and Joy” is the theme. Please go  
online to, psdlwml.org to register. It’s never  
too early to register! In fact, those who  
register early will be entered into a drawing!  Don’t delay.  
 

Please join us on Tuesday, October 8th at 1 pm in the Chapel to hear our Missions 
Speaker, Diane Hammann.  

 

Darlene Markle 
 

 

http://psdlwml.org/


             
 

  

Set Apart to Serve as the Body of Christ in this World 
Christine Escobar, Care Ministry Coordinator 
 

God created us and set us apart for a Holy purpose. Christ has called us together in his church 
family to represent him in this world.  By this, all people will know that you are my disciples if you 
have love for one another (John 13:35).   

 

Over this last summer, our Care Ministry volunteers have continued to meet the needs of our church family.  In August 
2024, our volunteers made 21 visits or calls, served 7 meals, assisted 2 people with light handyman tasks, and assisted 1 
person with technology needs.  Thank you to all who have been our Lord’s hands, feet, and heart with our church 
family. 
 

Our Care Ministry Weekend is scheduled for November 16 and 17, 2024.  Our Care team will be in the Narthex to greet 
you, answer any questions you have, and welcome you to our ministry. Please join us for an educational session with 
Dr. Irshad Shakir, Desert Orthopedic Center, on Monday, November 18, 2024.  Feel free to invite guests who would 
benefit from Dr. Shakir’s presentation on easing hip and knee pain through non-surgical options.   
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Homebound/Care Center Visits 
Darlene Markle 970 623 9360 
Dee Harries 785 562 6801 
 

Share a Meal Request/Referral 
Marilyn Goodnight 623 444 7551 
Robin Coursen 303 249 2644 
 

Stephen Ministry Request/Referral 
Lola Leshney 623 826 9237 
 

(Light) Handyman/Technology Services 
Duane Rawson (Trustees) 928 925 0453  
 

Community Resources Referral/ Questions:  
Christine Escobar 808 778 1141 or  
email GriefCare@colchurch.com 

       



             
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Tips for Surviving the Holidays  

When Grieving the Loss of a Loved One 
by Roger Hicks, 

 

 

Christine Escobar, GriefCare Coordinator 
 

This is the time of year when many people start planning events for the holiday season.  If you are grieving the death of 
a spouse, family member, or friend, this may be an incredibly challenging time.  You may dread this holiday season. 
Thoughts of social gatherings, family traditions, and obligations may leave you feeling anxious and overwhelmed. You 
may wish you could skip this holiday season and go straight to the routine of the following year—but you can’t. What 
can you do to lessen your stress and loneliness? 
 

As the holiday season approaches, you may wonder how you will handle feelings of anxiety and overwhelm and not 
know what course to take. You can start by learning what emotions to expect as you face the holidays without your 
loved one. Know that you can get through these holidays.  You may even find moments of joy and healing.  
 

Holiday events can trigger unexpected emotions, but you won’t be rendered helpless and overwhelmed when you know 
what to expect. So, where can you find out what emotions to expect over the holidays, how to create a healthy plan, 
and how to communicate with family and friends these coming weeks? 
 

Attend our “Surviving the Holidays” seminar on November 12, 2024.  
 

We will hear practical, actionable strategies for making it through the holiday season. We will host our GriefShare 
“Surviving the Holidays” event on Tuesday, November 12, 2024, at Crown of Life Lutheran Church from 9:30 a.m. to 
11:30 a.m. At this two-hour seminar, you will view a video featuring advice from grieving people who have faced the 
holidays after their loss. You will hear insights from respected Christian counselors, pastors, and psychologists. You will 
also receive a Holiday Survival Guide with practical strategies, encouraging words, helpful exercises, and journaling 
ideas for daily survival through the holiday season. 
  

At our GriefShare “Surviving the Holidays” seminar, you will meet with other grieving people who understand what 
you’re going through. They won’t judge you or force you to share.  They will accept you where you are and offer 
comfort and support.  
 

Your holiday season won’t be easy.  Your emotions may ambush you and suck you under at times. But you can walk 
through this season in a way that honors God and your loved one and keeps you on the path of health and healing. 
 

To the church of God . . . , to those sanctified in Christ Jesus, called to be saints together with all those who in every 
place call upon the name of our Lord Jesus Christ, both their Lord and ours: Grace to you and peace from God our 
Father and the Lord Jesus Christ. (1 Cor 1:2-3) 
 

For more information about our “Surviving the Holidays” seminar, call Christine Escobar at 808.778.1141 or email 
griefcare@colchurch.com.  We have also placed a sign-up sheet at the Information Desk. 
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WITH GRATITUDE        
Bob and I have been members of Crown of Life since 1994 and we know many of you either by name or personally through 
the years.  My recent fall caused me some health and healing issues which I would never have anticipated. 
However, because of your continuing prayers, cards, phone calls, words of wisdom, and offerings of help, I am well on my way 
to a full recovery.  You have lifted my spirits in ways that only Christian love can and I truly appreciate each and everyone of 
you.  Prayer works!  I testify to that. 
 

I was offered help from the Care Group in the way of meals, maintenance, transportation, and even technical help.  What a 
useful service offered by our church!  Fortunately, the services at our residence include all of the above and we are blessed to 
have this help.   

 

Pastor Phil, a special word for you.  I also appreciate YOU for your visits, communion and conversations.  You are a joy! 
 

Thank you all!  Blessings, Gloria Mansfield 
 

 

 
        
 

mailto:griefcare@colchurch.com
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Pacific Southwest District LWML Ingathering 
Rita Grover 

 

The Pacific Southwest District LWML is having an Ingathering that will be delivered by Orphan Grain Train to 
Lutheran Border Concerns (working in Mexico) in December. 
 

We are asked to fill a box with specific items that will be gifted to children in  
Mexico who will probably not receive any other Christmas gift. If you would  
like to be a part of Spreading the Love of Christ to these children please  
contact: Rita Grover at 623-247-9604 /rjgrover1@aol.com 
 

Boxes will be categorized for "Boy" or "Girl" with items appropriate for either age 2 – 7 or 8 – 12.  Rita has the boxes 
that need to be filled, along with the labels and printed messages. 
 
The following items are to be placed in the box age and gender appropriate. No additions, deletions, or 
substitutions. Do not add money, photos, or personal notes. 
    Coloring book  
    Crayons (24-count box) 
    Plastic or rubber ball (tennis ball is okay) 
    Stuffed animal (Beanie Baby size - Beanie Baby is okay) 
    New toothbrush - in package 
    1 pair new socks non-packaged (gender and age-appropriate) 
    1 pair of new underwear non-packaged (gender and age-appropriate) 
    1 T-shirt gender and age-appropriate (non-military; non-offensive) 
    Stickers (age appropriate – non-offensive)  
    1 toy per box: 
        Doll for girls age 2 - 7 
        Wheeled toy for boys age 2 - 7 (no combat vehicles)  
        1 jump rope, 1 lip balm (non-liquid) & 1 hair clip/bow for girls age 8 – 12 
        Deflated soccer ball and small pump for boys age 8 – 12 
 

Printed Christmas message provided by Orphan Grain Train. (Rita has it.) Secure the box closed with tape. No 
wrapping paper just the tape. Mark the gender and write in the age as appropriate on the label (see Rita). Place this 
label on the box where indicated. Do not write anything else on the box. Deliver to Crown of Life by  Monday, 
December 2, 2024. Approximate Cost to assemble $32.00 
 

Thank you for making a difference in these children's lives. Your love of your Savior, Jesus Christ is sent with each 
box packaged. May God continue to bless your life as you serve Him.     

 

        TECH CORNER 
It’s that time of year again! I call it the “busy season” in the church, meaning that the next six months are busier 
than the other six, with Christmas then we go into the Lent/Easter season, and then it goes back to the summer. 
While it was a hot summer, I am excited to see everybody back here at Crown! In my first seven months here, I 
have witnessed a few things that I thought would be educational, and that would be a Scam Prevention Seminar! 
In my time here we have had numerous reports of scam texts, emails, and calls trying to get people’s information 
or money. While I am not a professional in this topic, I have a few tips and tricks that will help people stay safe. It 
will take place on October 30th at 1:00 PM in the Parish Hall. I’ll present some tips and tricks in order to keep 
people safe, and I will leave ample amount of time for questions that you all may have. No sign-up necessary! 
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https://freepngimg.com/png/27930-hot-wheels
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/3.0/


             
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
    
    
    
    
    
    
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

GREETERS 
Saturday: Tom & Lola Leshney, Kathy Shearer 
 

 
 

 

1 Joe Bailey 
1 Linda Clancy 
1 Jan Landskroner 
2 Janet Bruss 
2 Rick Droescher 
3 Marty Herberger 
3 Michael Markle 
3 Faye McDowell 
3 Jerry Myers 
3 David Sweet 
4 Roger Clodt 
6 Phyllis Kelly 
7 Nada McCrea 
7 Liz Wright 
8 Ann Hering 
8 Gale Lamps 
8 Dene Munzinger 
8 Corrine Schreiber 
8 Jim Trevarrow 

10 Robert Bowker 
10 Jean Butner 
10 Mike Leisure 
11 Bob Coursen 
12 Kay Bieschke 
12 Donna Larson 
13 Carol Peterman 
13 Eddie Van Niel 
15 Mike Pier 
15 Janis Reese 
16 Ginny McDuffee 
16 Julie Schmidt 
16 Harold Schwandt 
17 Amy Dunaway 
18 Carol Huff 
18 Sandra Mitchell 
18 Jane Pollock 
19 Harry Bernhardt 
19 Micah Boesen 

October Servants 
Senior Pastor         Rev. Phill Robbins 
Associate Pastor   Rev. Mark Airey 
Pastoral Assistants Rev. Vern Ermeling,  
Rev. Ray Mirly 
 

ELDERS 
(4:00) Ron Mara, Chris Beck, Carl Browning, 

Chris Schmidt, Tim Krueger 
(9:00) Bob Gaudinier, Tim Krueger 
 

TRUSTEES 
(4:00) Ed Kristof 
(9:00) Carl Browning 
 

FLOWERS 
Judy Briddle, Florella Denzin, Vicki Jolin, Sheila 
Mecham, Karen Murphy, Darlene McAfee, 
Judy Razo, Lynda Rud, Denise Trevarrow, Jan 
Tvinnereim 
 

LIVESTREAM 
Oct.6/27: Lisa Safago 
Oct. 13: Todd Schutt 
Oct. 20: Henry Munzinger 
 

SOUND 
Oct. 5/12/26: Zach Mulso 
Oct. 6: Larry Mills 
Oct 13: Cathy Meyer 
Oct. 19: Joe Jellison 
Oct. 20: Eddie Mallonen 
Oct. 27: Kathy Beilstein 
 

SCREENS  
Oct. 5/26: Deb Christ 
Oct. 6: Neil White 
Oct. 12/19: Darlene McAfee 
Oct. 13: Tom Mertins 
Oct. 20: Ken Coffman 
Oct. 27: Judy Brodzeller 

 

TELLERS 
Kathy Beilstein, Judy Briddle, Chris Grundy, 
Dale Johnson, Sheila Mecham, Sub – Ken 
Grover 
 

ALTAR GUILD  
(4:00) Rita Grover, Nada McCrea   
(9:00) Marge Weigand, Julie Schmidt 
 

Ushers 
(4:00)  Chris Beck, Linda Beck, Yvonne Pardieu 
(9:00) Arlin Bates, Chris & Julie Schmidt, Roger 
Wehrli 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 

19 Dick Rittmaster 
19 Lisa Safago 
20 Clark McCaslin 
22 Evelyn Sandstede 
22 Barbara Shumate 
23 Mila Boesen 
23 Ross Burkhardt 
24 Larry Hering 
24 Bettie Ore 
27 Sheila Mecham 
28 Lisa Royer Nicholson 
29 Kurt Price 
29 Tamara Willars 
30 Marvin TenBroeke 
30 Darline VanderWerf 
31 Donna Beeson 
31 Joy Belhumeur 
31 Randy Schulz 
31 Paul Swanson 

16 Bob and Karen Downes 
16 Mike and Debbie Leisure 
20 Robert and Joan Byrd 
20 Ron and Nora Mara 
21 Reg and Sue Trevisan 
22 Dick and Jan Rittmaster 
22 Phill and Hollis Robbins 
24 Doug and Jean Butner 
28 Earle and Martha Denny 
29 Lowell and Ginett Janssen 
29 Darrell and Cheri Kuchta 
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1 Larry and Lana Bublitz 
1 Bradford and Jacquelyn Leavitt 
2 Dave and Judy Brodzeller 
2 Jim and Denise Trevarrow 
3 Robert Barden and Jan Walker-Barden 
5 Tim and Sallie Jehn 
6 Joy and Mike Spinella 
8 Harry and Cheryl Bernhardt 
12 John and Kay Bieschke 
12 Paul and Linda Swanson 



             
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


